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Dear Director Marshall: 

RE: Proposed Rule: Regulations Concerning Employee Job Protection, Anti­
Retaliation and Anti-Interference, Published in the Colorado Register of 
September 25, 2025. 

The National Federation of Independent Business (NFIB)1 submits these comments in 
response to the Division of Family and Medical Leave Insurance ("Division") proposed 
rule titled "Regulations Concerning Employee Job Protection, Anti-Retaliation and Anti­
Interference," published in the Code of Colorado Regulations eDocket on September 
15, 2025 and in the Colorado Register of September 25, 2025.2 For the reasons set 
forth below, NFIB recommends that the proposed rule be rescinded. 

The proposed rule exceeds the statute's authority, adding requirements for 
reinstatement that are not authorized by law and making it extremely difficult for small 
businesses to reinstate employees. The Division must work diligently to prevent placing 
unnecessary burdens on the shoulders of small business owners. 

The Proposed Rule's Subiect Matter Exceeds the Division's Cited Rulemaking Authority 

1 NFIB is an incorporated nonprofit association representing small and independent businesses. 
NFIB protects and advances the ability of Americans to own, operate, and grow their 
businesses and ensures that governments of the United States and the fifty States hear the 
voice of small business as they formulate public policies. 

2 48 CR 18. 
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The Division lacks the statutory authority to promulgate the proposed rule, which is 
needlessly complicated, vague, confusing, and requires small business owners to 
undertake burdensome steps to reinstate employees. To prevent this, NFIB 
recommends withdrawing the proposed rule. 

NFIB appreciates the opportunity to comment on the proposed rule and hopes that the 
Division will take seriously its obligation to provide clarity and stability for Colorado's 
small businesses. Withdrawing the proposed rule will be a strong step toward that goal. 

Michael Smith 
Colorado State Director, NFIB 

 Elizabeth A. Milito, Esq. 

Vice President and Executive Director,       

NFIB Small Business Legal Center 


